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Lake Erie water snake making a comeback
BY JAMES PROFFITT News-Messenger 
SOUTH BASS ISLAND — Those water snakes aren’t so endangered any more.

In 2003, when the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service approved a five-year plan to bolster the small population of Lake Erie water snakes, officials hoped the species would recover by 2013.
Carolyn Caldwell, administrator of wildlife management and research with the Ohio Department of Natural Resources, said the snake population has exceeded expectations.

“The population estimate currently exceeds 10,000,” Caldwell said. The snake is listed by state officials as endangered, and by federal officials as threatened.

The snake, which grows to an average length of 3.5 feet, is found only on the nine Ohio islands. A close cousin, the northern water snake, is found along the shores of the mainland.

The goal in 2003, Caldwell said, was to see a sustained population of 5,555 Lake Erie water snakes.

Caldwell said part of the species’ recent success can be attributed to an increase in available food, including the round goby, an invasive species that showed up in Lake Erie from the Black and Caspian seas. 

“As the goby population has increased,” she pointed out, “so has the snake.”

Caldwell said the snakes also have made use of manmade structures installed on many island shores. People have been kinder to the snakes as well, she said.

“We’ve seen a decline in persecution by the human population,” she said. “Even though they’re not endearing, they do have a place.”

Kristen Stanford, a doctoral candidate at Northern Illinois University and a researcher at Ohio State University’s Stone Lab at Put-in-Bay, agrees.

“They’re not harmful,” Stanford said, “and they’re part of island heritage.”

Stanford said the earliest known maps of the Lake Erie islands called them the “Islands of Serpents.”

The round goby, she affirmed, has definitely helped out the threatened snakes.

“The goby and snake populations are very closely related,” Stanford said. “They can eat about one million gobies each year.”

Stanford said the snakes’ goby consumption may also be helping gamefish such as large and smallmouth bass.

“We’re studying that right now,” she said.

One factor that helped the snakes, which no one anticipated when the recovery project began in 2003, was Stanford’s appearance on the Discovery Channel’s show “Dirty Jobs.”

“It definitely helped,” said Stanford, who starred, along with the feisty snakes that vomit and poo when confronted, in an episode in 2006.

“We estimate the number of people who were exposed to the show at 20 million people worldwide,” she said. “It was kind of cool and kind of weird.”

Stanford is happy a snake with only a 40-kilometer range is now known by people all over the world.

While Caldwell said the TV show was good, Stanford put a lot of hours in long before the episode was shot and aired.

“She was living and working on the island long before the show,” Caldwell said. “She’s done a lot of hard work and outreach.”

Stanford is working with the Ohio Department of Natural Resources and the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service to remove the snake from the endangered and threatened lists.

“The Lake Erie water snake is a huge success story,” Caldwell said. “We’ve seen a species recover — that in and of itself is newsworthy.”

